  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD ON MONDAY 13th November 2023 IN THE WENN EVANS CENTRE at 7.30pm
Present:

Cllr D Mole (Chairman), Cllr T Balls, Cllr V Howson, Cllr T Love, Cllr L Dixon, Cllr J Sheppard, Cllr T Beane, Cllr C Siely
J Beardshaw - Clerk
14 members of the public.  
No County or District Councillors 

1. To welcome those present.  The Chairman thanked those present for attending the meeting and welcomed the members of the public.  He asked that Council try to keep the meeting to within 2 hours
2. To consider apologies for absence. Cllr Batt had sent her apologies for personal reasons.  
3. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Love noted an interest in any matters pertaining to the car park / planning application.  Cllrs Sheppard noted that they had an interest in the car park on the basis of their addresses.  Cllr V Howson noted that she had an interest in a grant application for item 8.6.  Cllr Siely noted an interest in any matters pertaining to the car park
4. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 9th October 2023 and to consider matters arising from those minutes:  The minutes were approved.  
5. Councillor Reports (as presented)
5.1. Chairman’s report.  The Chairman congratulated those involved in the Warm Hub, which was very successful.  The Chairman reported that he had also attended the Bacton liaison group coastal meeting but that the majority of the discussion referenced other areas not relating to Happisburgh
5.2. Further Councillor reports
5.2.1. Cllr Dixon had attended the Coastal meeting and received information from the Chief Executive of the environment agency.  She explained the details of the tidal surges in 1953 and 2008, and reported that by 2050 a tidal surge would be an annual event rather than every 50 or 100 years.
5.2.2. Cllr Dixon.  Community Shed update.  Cllr Dixon had arranged for the purchase of the Community Shed, and asked Council where it might place the Community Cupboard.  Cllr Mole would liaise with Cllr Dixon regarding the location of the community cupboard 
5.3. Cllr Sheppard.  Grant to school update, and visit to School.  Change to nominated link Councillor.  Cllr Sheppard had attended the school and met with the head teacher.  It was AGREED that the link governor would be Cllr Sheppard, who had built up a relationship with the school.  
5.4. NNDC.  Parish Precept information including tax base.  Noted
5.5. Cllr Beane noted that the NNDC sign at the car park is out of date.  The Clerk would speak with  NNDC.  
6. Correspondence
6.1. NCC Highways.  Response to request for mirror on Beach Road.  Cllr Siely noted that the priority of the junction may well change and that the decision should be postponed until after the Development Committee.  
6.2. NCC.  Norwich Western Link update.  The Clerk noted that the Western Link was facing some legal challenges.  
6.3. NALC.  Spinal column point change for Clerk Salary from Central Government.  Noted
6.4. NNDC.  Information regarding demographics in North Norfolk and Happisburgh.
6.5. Anglian Water.  Happisburgh Common drainage rejection letter.  Cllrs discussed the subject at length and agreed that it would add the item to a future agenda to discuss a motion to appeal against the rejection.  
7. Adjourn the meeting at 1953 hrs for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

7.1. District and County Councillor reports. 
7.2. Public participation
Two parishioners complained that District Councillor Paterson had not attended the meeting.   A parishioner recommended that the Chairman contact both District and County Council and ask for support at such a challenging time for Council.
A parishioner recommended purchasing a microphone.  The Clerk would look into this.  

A parishioner objected strongly to the suggested of spending £700 on additional noticeboards (per noticeboards)

7.3. Reconvene the meeting
The meeting was reconvened at 2016 hrs
8. Agenda items
8.1. To consider plans for D-Day 2024 and potential of a chip van.  Council AGREED to put together a working party to Cllrs Ball, Sheppard and Mole would work together to plan any event.  
8.2. To receive information from Michelle Robinson of Canham Consulting regarding the Highways Liaison. Mrs Robinson explained that two mitigations had been put forward – a change of priority of Beach Road and laybys.  She noted that the company had undertaken a road safety audit which had raised a few queries with NCC Highways,  which Canham had responded to.  The other mitigation is passing places along Lighthouse Lane to allow two way traffic.  Highways stated a clear preference and noted that they are keen to see widening of Lighthouse Lane up to the proposed track.  Canham Consulting has obtained Highways Data and would incorporate the passing place within the bank of the highway.  Canham had also undertaken an automatic traffic count to gauge speed (which had to be undertaken out of school holiday time).  Mrs Robinson explained that highways need information regarding speed counts not vehicle count.  A member of the public requested that that Beach Road be ‘residents only’ if the application is approved.  Council thanked Mrs Robinson for attending.
8.3. To note the Nolan Principles and review them:
8.3.1. Selflessness

8.3.2. Integrity

8.3.3. Objectivity

8.3.4. Accountability

8.3.5. Openness

8.3.6. Honesty

8.3.7. Leadership
8.4. To consider the Standing Orders and confirm meeting length as two hours maximum – item 3f.  Council AGREED that meetings should be two hours where possible  
8.5. To discuss if the Parish Council would like to promote the idea of a village newsletter separately for Happisburgh, as suggested by a parishioner.  Cllrs agreed that Cllr Balls would speak with the editor of the Church News.  
8.6. To allow the Clerk delegated authority to approve spend (with communication over email) within budget for the Highways works for the car park rollback planning application.  APPROVED.  Council discussed at length the implications of 50% of Council who have a pecuniary interest in the proposed planning application.  Cllr Love abstained to vote all other Councillors AGREED.
8.7. To consider forming a Green Working Party in order to best consider how the Parish Council can mitigate against its carbon footprint.  Cllr Dixon and Cllr Sheppard offered to join such a working party.  
8.8. To consider if to replace 5 x noticeboards in the parish at a cost of £700 each. The Chairman noted that there are five noticeboards and that there had been a parishioner who had clearly recorded that she did not feel that the village should be spending such a large amount of money.  Cllr Howson recommended that a bulk buy of new noticeboards might be relevant.  Cllr Howson recommended that new noticeboards be purchased. Council AGREED to purchase new noticeboards.  It was noted that the Clerk would apply for a grant from Coastwise and buy two more noticeboards with delegated authority given   
8.9. To consider funding a defibrillator cabinet at the School.  The defibrillator is purchased and available but currently unavailable to the general public as there is no cabinet.  AGREED.  Up to £500.  The Clerk would write to the School.  
8.10. To reappoint Trustees for Happisburgh Lighthouse:
8.10.1. Glenn Berry 

8.10.2. Cedric Cox 

8.10.3. Clive Stockton (Vice Chair) 

8.10.4. Patrick Tubby (Chairman)

8.10.5. Jim Whiteside

The Council AGREED to reappoint these parishioners
9. Financial Matters.  To check finance report and consider budget against expenditure for the month.  AGREED
9.1. Public liability insurance documentation to be confirmed for contractors.  The Clerk explained that she had seen the documentation for the maintenance contractor and the cleaning contractors but not the gate opening contractor.  
9.2. Data Protection Policy and General Reserve Policy uploaded to the website.  The Clerk noted that this was not yet completed
10.2 The Council agreed the following receipts:
9.2.1. Car Park receipts as periodically reported
10.3
The Council agreed the following payments:
PC account
	
	1015
	Clerk salary
	678.31
	

	
	1016
	HMRC
	60.40
	

	
	1017
	Norfolk Pension Fund
	208.11
	

	22.09.23
	DD (together with invoice from October)
	NNDC new bin at Wenn Evans.  Weekly collections all year 10/05 onwards
	160.74
	26.79

	16.10.23
	1018
	NNDC.  Election costs May 23
	52.82
	

	3.10.23
	1019
	Broadland Computers
	105.00
	17.5

	
	1020
	Information Commissioner’s Office Annual registration
	40.00
	


CP account

	
	673
	SIM Home Improvements.  Car Park and village works
	1250.00
	

	
	674
	Roy Cornell November
	1046.40
	

	
	675
	Bryony Nierop-Reading.  Gate opening
	87.00
	

	
	676
	Happisburgh Primary School Donation
	1000.00
	

	
	677
	Happisburgh Coastwatch Donation
	250.00
	

	
	678
	Wayside Supplies
	45.78
	7.63

	
	679
	Flowbird Smart City inv#555 plus inv#016
	336.94+311.90
	56.16+51.98

	
	680
	Canham Consulting
	4674.24
	729.04



	
	DD
	VAT.  HMRC.  Period July, August, September
	6465.73
	


9. Planning: 

9.1. Planning applications:  
9.1.1. None
11.2 Planning Decisions:
11.2.1 None
10. Items for the Church News – deadline 12th.  No items
12 Any further items at the Chairman’s discretion
12.1 Council congratulated Cllr Sheppard on organising the open surgery and thanked those Councillors who had attended.  
13 Exclusion of the Press and Public 
To resolve under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 that the Press and Public be excluded due items pertaining to legal and confidential issues,
13.1.1 Potential alterations to contracts relevant to the closure of the car park when the access is lost due to erosion . It was confirmed that if the access to the car park is lost the permissive pathway will also be removed.  This confirmed that the toilet block would not be open as there would only be access from people walking along the cliff.  Cllr Howson noted that the signage should be very large and excellent.  The Clerk would speak to NNDC regarding taking on responsibility for the toilet block.  Council also confirmed that less maintenance would be required, and no pay and display machine work.  Council agreed that it felt that the access to the car park would not be removed within the next few months and therefore no decisions need to be made regarding contracts.  
13.1.2 To consider ice cream concession contracts as per information tendered.  Council AGREED to award the contract to Scoops on the basis of his application.  Council asked that the Clerk write to the contractor to confirm that if the ramp is closed there would be an appropriate rebate based on income from the car park, and if the access is stopped to the car park there would also be a rebate as per income.  
14
Date of next meeting – The next meeting will take place on Monday 11th December 2023 in the Wenn Evans Centre at 7.30pm
15
The meeting was closed at 2200  hrs
1
4
happisburghparishclerk@hotmail.co.uk
https://happisburghpc.norfolkparishes.gov.uk

